



Developed by:

Rosa J. Cho, Researcher & Writer Gail Cooper, VP for Programs Aine Duggan, President

Introduction

Independent workers — those who work on a temporary basis for an organization or individual without becoming an employee — make up about a third of the US workforce; that number is expected to reach 40 percent by 2020. Recent graduates and retirees, laid-off workers, low-wage workers and the long-term unemployed (estimated at 3.7 million people) are going into business for themselves or are becoming "discouraged workers" due to the shrinking pool of regular full-time work. Or they take on short-term jobs while they look for something more permanent. By choice or circumstance, "independence" is a daily hustle to make ends meet with gigs, consultancies, stints and small jobs that fit together like a jigsaw puzzle. According to Thomas L. Friedman, these workers are "buoying our economy from below," and the media hails them as self-determined risk-takers. Whether they make \$100,000 a year or struggle to reach \$25,000, call themselves freelancers, contractors, solopreneurs or microbusiness owners, they are moving through the same uncertain waters.

This primer is part of Re:Gender's series on precarity — the economic insecurity that comes when work is uncertain, inconsistent and unable to offer a livable wage. The focus is on the independent workforce for two reasons. First, looking at these workers and their circumstances highlights that precarity applies to people across class and should not be considered solely a "poverty issue." Second, the primer looks into the connection between US economists' concerns about middle-class job loss leading to greater economic instability and inequality and the fact that many of those leaving middle-class full-time work are showing up in the independent workforce. Are they empowered workers, liberated from standard workweeks and enjoying work/life balance? New drones in the "gig economy"? The "force that could save the American worker"? Are they leading the way to the New Industrial Revolution? Are they really "the future" or just another version of yesterday's pieceworkers? These questions will be put into the context of economic trends, business decisions and the evolving relationship between worker and workplace.

What is an independent worker?

The <u>Government Accountability Office</u> (GAO) published the last nationwide survey of independent or contingent workers back in 2006, estimating at the time that about one-in-three workers, then 42.6 million workers, was contingent. The report defined the type of work as "work arrangements that are not long-term, year-round, full-time employment with a single employer." The categories of workers included under

that definition are standard part-time workers (43 percent), independent contractors (24 percent), self-employed workers (14 percent), direct-hire temps (7 percent), on-call/day laborers (6 percent), agency temps (3 percent) and contract company workers (2 percent). 11 The short glossary below describes each category.

Glossary of Independent Workers

<u>Agency temporary workers (temps)</u>: Individuals who are "assigned by the agencies to work for other companies ("client firms"), such as temporary workers supplied to companies to fill in for full-time workers who are on vacation or to work on special projects."

<u>Contingent worker</u>: <u>GAO</u> defines contingent work as "work arrangements that are not long-term, year-round, full-time employment with a single employer" and identified eight categories of contingent workers: agency temporary workers (temps), contract company workers, day laborers, direct-hire temps, independent contractors, on-call workers, self-employed workers and standard part-time workers. The term is interchangeable with "independent" worker.

<u>Contract company workers</u>: Individuals who work for companies that provide services to other companies under contract (e.g., security, landscaping or computer programming services).

<u>Day laborers</u>: Individuals who obtain work by waiting at a place where employers pick up people to work for the day (e.g., agricultural or construction workers).

<u>Direct-hire temps</u>: Individuals who are directly hired by companies to work for a specified period of time as temporary workers (e.g., seasonal workers and workers hired to perform special projects).

Employee: The IRS states that "anyone who performs service for you is your employee if you can control what will be done and how it will be done," and employers have "the right to control the details of how the services are performed." Employers are required to: "withhold federal, state, and local income taxes; pay half of the tax mandated under the Federal Insurance Contributions Act (for Social Security and Medicare); pay the full tax required under the Federal Unemployment Tax Act and any state unemployment insurance tax laws; pay for workers' compensation; file a number of returns during the course of the year with the various tax authorities; and provide W-2s by January 31," according to Paychex. Employees may have access to work-based benefits such as health insurance, pension plans and paid leave.

Independent Contractors: According to the IRS, a person is an independent contractor "if the [tax] payer has the right to control or direct only the result of the work and not what will be done and how it will be done. The earnings of a person who is working as an independent contractor are subject to Self-Employment Tax." GAO defines independent contractors as: "Individuals who obtain customers on their own to provide a product or service (and who may have other employees working for them)." Paychex notes that this group, commonly known as consultants and freelancers, are hired to performparticular tasks and are paid after the work is completed. In most cases, the 1099-MISC is the only tax form that employers of independent contractors file at the end of the year.

<u>On-call workers</u>: Individuals who are hired on an "as-needed basis" (e.g., substitute teachers or construction workers hired by union hiring halls). They can be scheduled to work for several days to weeks, according to the <u>Bureau of Labor Statistics</u>.

<u>Per diem</u>: Meaning "per day" or "by the day" in Latin, per diem rate is what a worker expects to be paid for a day's labor.

Self-employed workers: Self-employment is a general term used to describe small business owners or individuals who can "carry on a trade or business as a sole proprietor or an independent contractor," according to the IRS. GAO describes these individuals as "self-employed workers who are not independent contractors, such as doctors and restaurant owners."

<u>Standard part-time workers</u>: Individuals who work less than 35 hours a week for an employer on a regular basis and are wage and salary workers.

ECONOMY

Full-time and part-time work after the 2008 recession

During the economic recovery, not only have low-wage jobs replaced higher paying work, but full-time jobs are also being replaced with part-time jobs. The Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis shows full-time workers dropped from a high of 122 million in November 2007 to 111 million in December 2009. Even though more full-timers have found work of late, the number has stayed at 118 million since early 2014. In the meantime, part-time workers have gone from 25 million in 2007 to 28 million in 2014, with a substantial increase in the number of involuntary part-time workers. The number of people who wanted full-time jobs but could not find them went from 4.4 million in 2007 to 7.5 million in June 2014. In 2012, if you were an involuntary part-time worker and a woman, the chances were five-times higher that you were unemployed for much of the year than if you chose to work part-time. The National Employment Law Project says the majority (60 percent) of new jobs taken by women between 2010 and 2012 were low-wage, i.e., paid less than \$13.83/hour, and many of them do not offer health or retirement benefits.

The pressure to find enough work is high, calling for more creative and inventive job creation strategies. At the same time, the U.S. (and much of the industrialized globe) is engulfed in an inventor's revolution, similar to the one at the beginning of the 20th Century (remember, when cars, telephones, planes and antibiotics were born?). Technology has been changing, and some might say destroying, white-collar jobs. As reported by the BBC, Google co-founder Eric Schmidt has called the "jobs problem" the defining concern for the near future: "As more routine tasks are automated, this will lead to much more part-time work in caring and creative industries. The classic 9-5 job will be redefined." And he points to technology as the major culprit in middle class job loss. To Schmidt, the sea change in the world of work is on par with that of the Industrial Revolution.

Trends in business

On the business side, the priority across all sectors is to raise profits and lower costs in the most cost-efficient way. Businesses are feeling pressure to cut back on expenses, including laying people off to reduce the payroll, offering fewer sick days or health insurance benefits or outsourcing services to temporary workers, independent contractors, etc. Scholars such as Erin Hatton, via email conversation (as well as in her book, The Temp Economy) asserts there are counterexamples of companies that do not sacrifice workers' needs in order to survive as successful businesses. In other words, the profit maximizing model is just one of several ways that businesses can make a profit.

In some industries, good, efficient business practice means keeping top talent and developing flexible policies as an incentive. In others, it means using just-in-time scheduling to meet customer demand, with less concern as to how it will affect workers. As Demos describes it, this is a practice in which "employers rely on scheduling software and measures of demand (such as floor traffic, sales volume, hotel registrations, or dinner reservations) to match workers' hours to labor needs." In industries like service and construction, the ideal workforce would be flexible, expanding or contracting as needed, with an immediately available pool of specialized talent that can work on specific tasks and find experts to troubleshoot when problems arise. Richard Greenwald, a labor historian, says that the trend of increasing efficiency to increase profit essentially "shifted all the risks that large institutions used to have onto the backs of individuals." In a recent email conversation, labor scholar Ruth Milkman cautioned that it is important to put the current economic situation in a bit more context. She says that although the model of maximizing profit has been used for centuries, independent or contingent work was relatively rare between 1935-1975 because labor regulations passed in the New Deal and the growth of unions gave workers other options. As both protections were eroded in the 1970s, the independent workforce grew. However, she also emphasized that not all profit maximization efforts automatically lead to the expansion of contingent work.

Emerging forms of independent work

For years, workers' wages (hourly or salaried) and benefits (traditional work-based benefits or public social safety net programs) have been dwindling.[2] If you have been earning low- or mid-level salaries, then you have been particularly hard hit by this trend, even if it seems like you work around the clock. Many with access to traditional benefits pay higher and higher employee contributions to health coverage and pension plans, making the benefits less affordable. Those without full-time work turn to what may seem like the only alternative: independent work.

Today, independent work takes many forms (see glossary). Some types of independent work have been a part of workforce for a long time. The newly renamed "gig economy" includes management consultants, writers, designers, contractors, IT experts, etc. Newer forms include the sharing, or instant gratification, economy. In the sharing economy, individuals rent out their own labor, utilities or possessions (house, car, bicycle) through peer-to-peer (P2P) networks or highest-bidder apps (think Uber, TaskRabbit, Airbnb, RelayRides and the like). The exact size of the sharing economy is difficult to estimate, but labor scholars say that it is expanding rapidly, especially with support from venture capitalists.Rachel Botsman, an expert on collaborative consumption, told the Economist that the P2P rental market alone is worth \$26 billion. More and more people are jumping into the sharing economy, in part from desperation at trying to find enough work. They are opening up their private spaces, entering others', and marketing their ability to perform diverse tasks—catering, childproofing cabinets, gardening, painting, pet-sitting, posting items on eBay, organizing emails and tutoring, among many others. They also work in public spaces: driving, flash mob dancing, picking up lunch or mail, etc.

One troubling facet of the sharing economy is that workers compete against each other for customers, often by offering low prices. Labor expert Stanley Aronowitz likens the arrangement to "wage slavery in which all the cards are held, mediated by technology, by the employer, whether it is the intermediary company or the customer." Said differently, the gigs may appear initially to pay a decent wage; however, once costs for travel and necessities like licensure, insurance or equipment maintenance as needed—most workers make less than minimum wage, asserts Dean Baker of the Center for Economic and Policy Research. And that does not factor in the costs of finding and securing new work. The risks are real:

When riders of peer-to-peer ride shares get hurt, the drivers are responsible. Harm by customers that damages drivers' cars and hosts' homes largely falls on those individuals providing the services, not the operating firms who contract with them. Plus, if the workers receive bad reviews from customers, the blame falls on the worker and the hiring firms can deactivate them at will.

There are other concerns about the sharing economy that have been explored anecdotally, but would benefit from deeper research. For example, as Susie Cagle writes, the ability to succeed in the sharing economy depends on two critical resources: access to technology and its devices, because much of work is conducted online, and networks that can connect workers to potential income streams. Concerns about lack of access across the digital divide and potential racial bias have been raised in small studies, but there is not wide-spread research on the issue. The verdict is out on how safe the sharing economy is for women who participate as consumers and providers of services. A few stories that have made it to mainstream news include a report of different hosts at the hospitality exchange company Couchsurfing sexually harassing a woman customer and raping another. Another company was involved in a case of a female host whose house was burglarized, and many of her belongings burned and damaged by her guests. It remains unclear whether these are isolated incidents or a more widespread problem. Finally, some observers look on the sharing economy as replicating "old patterns of privileged access for some, and denial for others," with large profits by major players in the market being of little benefit to the rest of the economy. Others speculate that vulnerable workers—e.g., women, particularly women of color, poor, trans and gender non-conforming communities—are probably not reaping big benefits in the sharing economy. Similarly, Janelle Orsi, executive director of the Sustainable Economies Law Center, as cited in this article, states: "The people who could get the most benefit from this cannot harness the capital needed to jump through these hoops."

Distinguishing between independent workers and regular employees

Some, like labor professor David Bensman, believe that the rise in the independent workforce is not because workers prefer it or because technology is taking over jobs that human beings were necessary for at one time. Instead, he <u>contends</u> that, "Work that could be (and once was) standard payroll employment is turned into substandard jobs" as a way for business to cut costs. Unlike standard employees, <u>independent workers</u> are considered businesses. For example, the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) and its <u>minimum wage and overtime provisions</u> automatically apply to any worker classified as an employee. Thus, when employers hire independent workers, they stand to save approximately 20-40 percent in costs by not paying Social Security, Medicare, state and federal unemployment insurance, workers' compensation or employer-based benefits. Independent workers, on the other hand, pick up the burden of paying income and payroll taxes from their untaxed wages. At the same time, these workers can write off expenses they incur at work – purchases of related equipment, services, software, work-related meals and travel, etc., as well as rental of office space and equipment.

They bring their own equipment, materials and tools and set their own hours. They are supposed to be in control of the production of their work and are not given much training in the delivery. In terms of pay, workers can be paid per diem, per project or per hour. Per diem workers are employed on an "as needed" or per day basis and hired to provide short-term, temporary (hours to several days) work. They can be paid by projects (e.g., per manuscript), by piece rates (e.g., number of containers or trucks un/loaded or classes taught in a semester) or per hour.

The problem of employee misclassification

Misclassification of workers is a common problem – i.e., an employer filing a worker as an independent contractor when for all intents and purposes she is an employee. According to the <u>Department of Labor</u>, "Misclassified employees are often denied access to critical benefits and protections – such as family and medical leave, overtime, minimum wage and unemployment insurance – to which they are entitled." The cost of misclassification to the Treasury, Social Security, Medicare, state unemployment insurance and workers compensation funds is significant. As <u>reported</u> by the AFL-CIO, the Government Accounting office estimated that in 2006, misclassification cost the government close to \$3 billion.

To ward off confusion, the IRS has created a 20-question survey to guide employers in how to classify their individual employees. But in 2010, Seth Harris, former Deputy Secretary of Labor, stated that "much worker misclassification was intentional," in a Senate hearing before the Committee on Health, Education, Labor and Pensions. Cathy Ruckelshaus of the National Employment Law Project testified before the Senate in 2013 and described misclassification as a nationwide concern that crops up across industry and sector. Certain areas have a higher incidence, including construction, day labor, janitorial and building services, home health care, agriculture, poultry and meat processing, high-tech, delivery, trucking, home-based work and the public sectors. The burden on workers misclassified as independent contractors is clear. "These workers suffer the worst of both worlds: they toil without the protections and benefits of employees, yet are without the control over their work that true independent contractors enjoy," according to a 2007 report by the American Rights at Work. The Fiscal Policy Institute's James Parrott said of misclassified construction workers in New York City in his hearing before the New York State Senate Standing Committee on Labor in 2010: "Despite the dangerous working conditions, workers in the underground economy are paid very low wages, are denied the protections of universal social insurance programs (workers' compensation, unemployment insurance, disability), do not have health coverage or retirement benefits, are not able to join a union, and rarely are they entitled to paid sick leave, holidays or vacations."

The highs and lows of independent workers

While management consultants and other white-collar independent workers can easily <u>make</u> over \$100,000 in a year, those in the middle make an <u>average</u> of \$45,000 - \$50,000/year. Those at the lower end make far less. For example, on-call/day laborer and agency temps disproportionately report low-household incomes (below \$20,000/year), according to <u>GAO</u>.

Independent workers are employed in diverse sectors and occupational hierarchies and can be broadly divided into two categories in terms of their level of wages and access to benefits. On the lower-wage end, there are workers in agricultural, construction, mining, manufacturing, warehousing, services and retail sectors working as day laborers, migrant or seasonal workers, agency temps, taskers (think TaskRabbit, ODESK and Elance), among others. Lower-wage contingent workers tend to make poverty-level wages, and some qualify for public benefits. According to the Freelancers Union's 2010 Survey, 12 percent of its national membership received some types of public assistance.

Erin Hatton, in a New York Times article about the increase in temp jobs from 2010 to 2013 that outpaced any other industry, looks back at recent U.S. history to contexualize the underlying causes. In particular, she notes that the rise of temporary employment was strategically propelled by branding temp work as "women's work," not intended to compete against "breadwinning" union jobs. One ad campaign from 1971

promoted the "Never-Never Girl" who, according to Kelly Services, a temporary staffing company, "Never takes a vacation or holiday. Never asks for a raise. Never costs you a dime for slack time. (When the workload drops, you drop her.) Never has a cold, slipped disc or loose tooth. (Not on your time anyway!) Never costs you for unemployment taxes and Social Security payments. (None of the paperwork, either!) Never costs you for fringe benefits. (They add up to 30% of every payroll dollar.) Never fail to please. (If your Kelly Girl employee doesn't work out, you don't pay.)" Setting up the stage for today's permatemps, temp industry leaders then promoted the notion of "semi-permanent employee" by framing permanent employees as "costly burden" or a "headache" that needed relief, Hatton writes. Recently, there has been a similar dialogue about women being "better equipped with the skills demanded of independent workers"—possessing qualities such as empathy, creativity and the willingness to accept an uncertain, lower-status work style, as described by Susannah Breslin, a freelance journalist.

On the higher-wage end of independent work are accountants, adjunct professors, coders, designers, doctors, entertainers, filmmakers, financial analysts, IT specialists, lawyers, managerial consultants and contractors (corporate, nonprofit and government), programmers, social media specialists and writers, among others. Some are self-styled entrepreneurs (seeking venture capital, making product prototypes, participating in Maker Faires, etc.) while others are cobbling together a mosaic of jobs to stay afloat. According to a 2013 MBO Partner report, independent workers (self-identified as contractors, freelancers, consultants, etc., or those "working on-call without schedule/income guarantees") were diverse in terms of age, with Gen X and Boomer workers accounting for more than two-thirds (69 percent) of this workforce. Millennials and mature workers accounted for 20 percent and 11 percent, respectively. The survey found a 50/50 gender split.

Successful independent workers (whose average annual income was \$87,000) were more likely to be men (65 percent) and of the boomer-generation (51 percent), according to researchers from MBO Partners and DeVry University. (According to this survey, Gen Yers were under 35, Gen Xers were between 35 and 50, boomers were between 51 and 66 and seniors were 67 and older.) These top-paid consultants have high-level skills, and are highly-educated specialists and professionals, reports Accenture—as indicated by the existence of temporary CEOs/CFOs/COOs hired to troubleshoot specific problems. The report also notes that due to the healthcare exchanges, more workers are able to work flexibly without being tied to one employer. Some call them supertemps—the upper rungs of the employment hierarchy who choose flexibility and freedom of project-based work and are compensated with comparable, if not better, pay compared to their standard employee peers. Researchers from MBO Partners and DeVry University also found that mature workers (aged 67 and up) accounted for 15 percent of successful independent workers, and human resources experts comment that a growing number of retirees are tapped as high-skilled, contingent talents.

Pros and Cons

It is possible for some independent workers to liberate themselves from standard workweeks, office politics or creativity-stifling workplace cultures. When working independently, they can <u>save</u> money on transportation, food, equipment, etc. As high-wage contingents who tend to get paid more than their salaried counterparts, they can <u>purchase</u> health insurance or pension plans in the private market, if they do not have access to those through their spouses or partners. Some independent workers want to <u>join a union</u>, for example adjunct professors looking for <u>better protections</u>, but others may not, or may not have access to one.

Economic security is tenuous, as some experts observe that most contingent workers only make a fraction of what they earn in full-time work, with none of the benefits. In a 2012 survey, more than half (55 percent) of independent workers were concerned about their unpredictable income stream; and close to two-fifths worried about getting future work (40 percent), retirement (40 percent), traditional benefits (37 percent) and lack of job security (36 percent). Many struggle with unpaid bills and student loans. In addition to economic constraints, women independent workers in certain industries face additional obstacles. A study of hotel workers found that women employed as housekeepers were 50 percent more likely to be injured than male workers. Using data from Occupational Safety and Health Administration injury logs, the study showed that Latina/o housekeepers' injury rate was highest at 11 percent, followed by 7 percent for Asian, 6 percent for white and 6 percent for black housekeepers.

Unlike standard employees, contingent workers generally do not have access to employer-provided benefits such as health insurance, pension plans and paid leave. They do not have access to <u>unemployment insurance and workers' compensation</u> and cannot get relief if their <u>clients do not pay for their work</u>. A 2009 Freelancers Union survey found that 77 percent of independent workers had trouble getting paid at some point during their career as freelancers, and an average freelancer lost approximately \$6,000 due to <u>client non-payment</u>. In these cases, workers were unable to obtain relief through the Department of Labor's worker protections.

Even jobs with high occupational prestige are not so secure or lucrative. Contract lawyers, hired by law firms to work on legal cases by contract on a temporary basis, get hourly compensation between \$25 and \$40 (\$45,500-\$72,800 annually, assuming full-time) in major cities, as compared to \$160,000, the average first-year associate's salary at large law firms. Contract lawyers often do not have access to work-based benefits and standard law office resources such as administrative support, research databases, and office supplies, etc. A survey of part-time faculty showed that they were paid \$2,700 per class, and only 23 percent had access to employer health coverage in 2012. Adjunct professors' contracts are often renewed or discontinued on short notice. Colleges and universities have been expanding the size of their adjunct faculty, and more and more courses are taught by "contingent faculty." Accounting for 62 percent of the adjunct workforce, women are disproportionately impacted by this trend.

For low-wage contingent work, the situation can be worse. In its 2013 report At the Company's Mercy: Protecting Contingent Workers from Unsafe Working Conditions, the Center for Progress Reform identified growing trends of reliance on contingent workers in the farming, construction, warehousing and hotel industries and documented many workers making low wages in unhealthy and unsafe working conditions. Specifically, the report found that increasing numbers of hotels are replacing full-time housekeeping staff with part-time workers from staffing agencies. According to the Bureau of Labor Statistics, in 2013, the average hourly wage of workers in the *maids and housekeeping cleaners* occupational category in the *traveler accommodations* sector was \$10.48 (with an average annual salary of \$21,800). For workers in the same occupational category who were part of the *employment services* sector (which includes temp agencies), their average hourly wage was \$9.46 (with an average annual salary of \$19,670). Temp workers are given more rooms to clean per day, compared to their full-time employee peers, and many work during breaks to fulfill their quotas. The Center for Progressive Reform also notes that especially among maids and housekeepers employed on a temporary basis, the unclear relationships between temp workers and hiring hotels can lead to underreporting of sexual violence and inadequate responses from employers.

Contributors:

Erin Hatton, PhD Assistant Professor of Sociology State University of New York at Buffalo

Ruth Milkman, PhD Professor of Sociology

The Graduate Center at CUNY and the Joseph S. Murphy Institute for Worker Education and Labor Studies

Citations

Accenture. Cost Reduction Pressures Driving Aerospace and Defense Companies to Use External Engineering Services, New Accenture Research Finds. July 13, 2010. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://newsroom.accenture.com/article_display.cfm?article_id=5029

Adjunct Project. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://cunyadjunctproject.org/

Airbnb. Accessed September 24, 2014. https://www.airbnb.com/

American Federation of State, County, and Municipal Employees, AFL-CIO. The Union and the Contingent Workforce. Spring 1996. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://afscmestaff.org/cbr/296_2.htm

Bayetti Flores, Verónica. The Sharing Economy, Gender, and Why Individualistic Solutions Won't Disrupt Neoliberalism. Feministing. May 28, 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://feministing.com/2014/05/28/gender-the-sharing-economy-and-why-individualistic-solutions-wont-disrupt-neoliberalism/

Bensman, David. Workers on the Edge. *The American Prospect.* April 7, 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://prospect.org/article/workers-edge

Botsman, Rachel. The currency of the New Economy is Trust. TED Talks. June 2012. Accessed September 24, 2014. https://www.ted.com/talks/rachel_botsman_the_currency_of_the_new_economy_is_trust

Boushey, Heather and Adam Hersh. Middle Class Series: The American Middle Class, Income Inequality, and the Strength of Our Economy. Center for American Progress. May 17, 2012. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/report/2012/05/17/11628/the-american-middle-class-income-inequality-and-the-strength-of-our-economy/

Bradbury, Alexandra. Adjunct Faculty, Now in the Majority, Organize Citywide. Labor Notes. May 30, 2013. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.labornotes.org/2013/05/adjunct-faculty-now-majority-organize-citywide

Breslin, Susannah. Do Women Make Better Independent Contractors? Inc. February 29, 2012. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.inc.com/susannah-breslin/do-women-make-better-independent-contractors.html

Buchanan, S., P. Vossenas, N. Krause, J. Moriarty, E. Frumin, J.A. Shimek, F. Mirer, P. Orris, and L. Punnett. Occupational Injury Disparities in the US Hotel Industry. *American Journal of Industrial Medicine*. February 2010. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/19593788

Business Roundtable. CEO Economic Outlook Survey Q3 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://businessroundtable.org/resources/ceo-survey/2014-Q3

Cagle, Susie. The Case Against Sharing: On Access, Scarcity, and Trust. *The Nib.* May 27, 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. https://medium.com/the-nib/the-case-against-sharing-9ea5ba3d216d

Career Advisory Board and MBO Partners. The Successful Independent Contractor: A Workforce Trend for the Future. 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://careeradvisoryboard.org/public/uploads/2014/06/Career-Advisory-Board-MBO-Executive-Summary_FINAL.pdf

Cauthen, Nancy K. Scheduling Hourly Workers: How Last-Minute, Just-In-Time Scheduling Practices are Bad for Workers, Families and Business. Demos. March 14, 2011. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.demos.org/publication/scheduling-hourly-workers-how-last-minute-just-time-scheduling-practices-are-bad-workers

Chapman, James. Computers 'Will Take Middle-Class Jobs'. *Daily Mail*. April 25, 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2613586/Computers-middle-class-jobs-White-collar-posts-law-medicine-accounting-increasingly-threat-says-ex-No-10-adviser.html

Cho, Eunice Hyunhye, Anastasia Christman, Maurice Emsellem, Catherine K. Ruckelshaus, and Rebecca Smith. Chain of Greed. National Employment Law Project. June 2012. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.nelp.org/page/-/Justice/2012/ChainOfGreed.pdf?nocdn=1

Coalition on the Academic Workforce. A Portrait of Part-Time Faculty Members. June 2012. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.academicworkforce.org/CAW_portrait_2012.pdf

Coleman, Alison. 20th Century v. 21st Century – Which is the More Innovative? Virgin Disruptors. April 25, 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.virgin.com/disruptors/20th-century-v-21st-century-%E2%80%93-which-is-the-more-innovative

Consultant Journal. What Does Per Diem Mean for Consulting Rates? Accessed September 24, 2014. http://consultantjournal.com/blog/what-does-per-diem-mean-for-consulting-rates

Couchsurfing, Accessed September 24, 2014. https://www.couchsurfing.org/

Demos. The Great Unraveling: A Portrait of the Middle Class. 2011. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.demos.org/sites/default/files/publications/Great_Unraveling_MiddleClass_Demos.pdf

Department for Professional Employees, AFL-CIO. Misclassification of Employees as Independent Contractors. July 2013. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://dpeaflcio.org/programs-publications/issue-fact-sheets/misclassification-of-employees-as-independent-contractors/

The Economist. The Rise of the Sharing Economy. March 9, 2013. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.economist.com/news/leaders/21573104-internet-everything-hire-rise-sharing-economy

Edelman, Benjamin and Michael Luca. Digital Discrimination: The Case of Airbnb.com. Harvard Business School. January 10, 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.hbs.edu/faculty/Publication%20Files/14-054_e3c04a43-c0cf-4ed8-91bf-cb0ea4ba59c6.pdf

EJ Round the World. Violated: A Traveler's Lost Faith, A Difficult Lesson Learned. June 29, 2011. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://ejroundtheworld.blogspot.com/2011/06/violated-travelers-lost-faith-difficult.html

Elance. Accessed September 24, 2014. https://www.elance.com/

Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis. FRED Graph. Accessed September 24, 2014. https://research.stlouisfed.org/fred2/graph/?graph_id=124767&category_id=6960

Fiscal Policy Institute. Testimony of James A. Parrott. January 13, 2010. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.fiscalpolicy.org/FPI_Testimony_MisclassificationStateSenate.pdf

Forbes. Airbnb, Snapgoods and 12 More Pioneers of the 'Share Economy.' Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.forbes.com/pictures/fljh45flh/airbnb-snapgoods-and-12-more-pioneers-of-the-share-economy/

Freelancers Union. Independent, Innovative, and Unprotected: How the Old Safety Net is Failing America's New Workforce. 2010. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://fu-res.org/pdfs/advocacy/surveyreport_overview.pdf

Friedman, Thomas L. How to Monetize Your Closet. *The New York Times*. December 21, 2013. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.nytimes.com/2013/12/22/opinion/sunday/friedman-how-to-monetize-your-closet.html? r=0&adxnnl=1&adxnnlx=1411550392-FldoittXblgcSYXcllA6Dg

Gannes, Liz. It Takes a New Kind of Worker to Make "Instant" Happen. ReCode. August 5, 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://recode.net/2014/08/05/it-takes-a-new-kind-of-worker-to-make-instant-happen/

Gartside, David, Yaarit Silverstone, Catherine Farley and Susan M. Cantrell. Trends Reshaping the Future of HR: The Rise of the Extended Workforce. Accenture. 2013. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.accenture.com/SiteCollectionDocuments/PDF/Accenture-Future-of-HR-Rise-Extended-Workforce.pdf

Glassdoor. Managing Consultant Salaries. September 23, 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.glassdoor.com/Salaries/managing-consultant-salary-SRCH_KO0,19.htm

Glauber, Rebecca. Wanting More but Working Less: Involuntary Part-Time Employment and Economic Vulnerability. The Carsey Institute at the Scholars' Repository. July 23, 2013. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://scholars.unh.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1198&context=carsey&sei-redir=1&referer=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.google.com%2Furl%3Fq%3Dhttp%253A%252F%252Fscholars.unh.edu%25 2Fcgi%252Fviewcontent.cgi%253Farticle%253D1198%2526context%253Dcarsey%26sa%3DD%26sntz%3D1%26us g%3DAFQjCNFnpoHUOobhACfFq9JvABU0_Oih8g#search=%22http%3A%2F%2Fscholars.unh.edu%2Fcgi%2Fviewcontent.cgi%3Farticle%3D1198%26context%3Dcarsey%22

Goldin, Claudia. A Grand Gender Convergence: Its Last Chapter. *American Economic Review*. 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://scholar.harvard.edu/files/goldin/files/goldin_aeapress_2014_1.pdf

Grabell, Michael. The Expendables: How the Temps Who Power Corporate Giants Are Getting Crushed. ProPublica. July 1, 2013. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.propublica.org/article/the-expendables-how-the-temps-who-power-corporate-giants-are-getting-crushe

Haribhakti, Shivali. The Invisible Workforce. Cornell University. 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://ecommons.library.cornell.edu/bitstream/1813/36865/2/Haribhakti_Thesis_Final_6-13-14.pdf

Hatton, Erin. The Rise of the Permanent Temp Economy. *The New York Times*. January 26, 2013. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://opinionator.blogs.nytimes.com/2013/01/26/the-rise-of-the-permanent-temp-economy/? php=true& type=blogs& php=true& type=blogs& r=1

Hatton, Erin. The Temp Economy. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.temple.edu/tempress/titles/2056_reg_print.html

Heathfield, Susan M. What is Per Diem? Accessed September 24, 2014. http://humanresources.about.com/od/glossaryp/g/what-is-per-diem.htm

Horowitz, Sara. The Freelance Surge is the Industrial Revolution of Our Time. *The Atlantic*. September 1, 2011. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.theatlantic.com/business/archive/2011/09/the-freelance-surge-is-the-industrial-revolution-of-our-time/244229/

Horowitz, Sara, Hollis Calhoun, Althea Erickson, and Gabrielle Wuolo. America's Uncounted Independent Workforce. 2011. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://fu-res.org/pdfs/advocacy/2011 Counting the Independent Workforce%20Policy Brief.pdf

Internal Revenue Service. Independent Contractor Defined. August 22, 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.irs.gov/Businesses/Small-Businesses-&-Self-Employed/Independent-Contractor-Defined

Internal Revenue Service. Self-Employed Individuals Tax Center. September 24, 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.irs.gov/Businesses/Small-Businesses-%26-Self-Employed/Self-Employed-Individuals-Tax-Center

Internal Revenue Service. Who Are Employees? Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.irs.gov/publications/p15a/ar02.html#en_US_2014_publink1000169463

Intuit. Intuit 2020 Report. October 2010. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://http-download.intuit.com/http.intuit/CMO/intuit/futureofsmallbusiness/intuit_2020_report.pdf?_ga=1.82600086.128632795 9.1409610840

Investopedia. Complete Guide to Corporate Finance: Goals of Financial Management. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.investopedia.com/walkthrough/corporate-finance/1/goals-financial-management.aspx

Jaffe, Sarah. America's Social Safety Net is Failing Workers in the 'Gig Economy'. *The Week.* August 12, 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://theweek.com/article/index/266103/americas-social-safety-net-is-failing-workers-in-the-gig-economy

Jaffe, Sarah. Silicon Valley's Gig Economy is Not the Future of Work – It's Driving Down Wages. July 23, 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2014/jul/23/gig-economy-silicon-valley-taskrabbit-workers

Johansson, Erin. Fed Up with FedEx: How FedEx Ground Tramples Workers' Rights and Civil Rights. American Rights at Work. October 2007. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.jwj.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/12/fedupwithfedex.pdf

Julian, Ellen. 4 Things to Know About Hiring Retirees for Contingent Roles. ERE. October 17, 2012. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.ere.net/2012/10/17/4-things-to-know-about-hiring-retirees-for-contingent-roles/

Kantor, Jodi. Working Anything but 9 to 5. *The New York Times*. August 13, 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2014/08/13/us/starbucks-workers-scheduling-hours.html?module=Search&mabReward=relbias%3Ar

Kaufman, Micha. The Gig Economy: The Force that Could Save the American Worker? *Wired*. September 17, 2013. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.wired.com/2013/09/the-gig-economy-the-force-that-could-save-the-american-worker/

Kelley, Lauren. Is the Sharing Economy Safe for Women? Shareable. July 24, 2012. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.shareable.net/blog/is-the-sharing-economy-safe-for-women

Kessler, Sarah. Pixel & Dimed: On (Not) Getting by in the Gig Economy. Fast Company. May 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.fastcompany.com/3027355/pixel-and-dimed-on-not-getting-by-in-the-gig-economy

Kezar, Adrianna and Daniel Maxey. The Changing Academic Workforce. Association of Governing Boards of Universities and Colleges. May/June 2013. Accessed September 2, 2014. http://agb.org/trusteeship/2013/5/changing-academic-workforce

Lewchuk, Wayne, and Michelynn Lafleche, Diane Dyson, Luin Goldring, Alan Meisner, Stephanie Procyk, Dan Rosen, John Shields, Peter Viducis, and Sam Vrankulj. It's More than Poverty. Poverty and Employment Precarity in Southern Ontario. February 2013. Accessed September 26, 2014. http://www.unitedwaytoronto.com/document.doc?id=91

Lind, Michael. The Next Social Contract: An American Agenda for Reform. New America Foundation. 2012. Accessed September 24,

2014. http://newamerica.net/sites/newamerica.net/files/policydocs/Lind_Michael_NextSocialContract_2013.pdf

Lowrey, Annie. It's Still Bad for the Long-Term Unemployed. *The New York Times*. April 4, 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://economix.blogs.nytimes.com/2014/04/04/its-still-bad-for-the-long-term-unemployed/?_php=true&_type=blogs&_php=true&_type=blogs&_r=2

MBO Partners. The State of Independence in America: Second Annual Report. September 2012. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.mbopartners.com/state-of-independence/docs/2012-MBO_Partners_State_of_Independence_Report.pdf

MBO Partners. The State of Independence in America: Third Annual Independent Workforce Report. September 2013. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://info.mbopartners.com/rs/mbo/images/2013-MBO Partners State of Independence Report.pdf

McCluskey, Martha, Thomas McGarity, Sidney Shapiro, and Matthew Shudtz. At the Company's Mercy: Protecting Contingent Workers from Unsafe Working Conditions. Center for Progressive Reform. January 2013. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.progressivereform.org/articles/Contingent_Workers_1301.pdf

Miller, Jody Greenstone and Matt Miller. The Rise of the Supertemp. *Harvard Business Review*. May 2012. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://hbr.org/2012/05/the-rise-of-the-supertemp/

Mishel, Lawrence, Josh Bivens, Elise Gould, and Heidi Shierholz. *The State of Working America: Wages.* Economic Policy Institute. November 2012. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://stateofworkingamerica.org/files/book/Chapter4-Wages.pdf

Mui, Ylan Q. More Americans are Stuck in Part-Time Work. *The Washington Post*. July 3, 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.washingtonpost.com/business/economy/more-americans-are-stuck-in-part-time-work/2014/07/02/2eefaa72-f7e7-11e3-a3a5-42be35962a52_story.html

National Association for Law Placement. Associate Salaries Bobble But Remain Essentially Flat. September 18, 2013. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.nalp.org/associate_salaries_sept2013

National Employment Law Project. The Low-Wage Recovery and Growing Inequality. August 2012. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.nelp.org/page/-/Job_Creation/LowWageRecovery2012.pdf?nocdn=1

National Employment Law Project. Testimony of Catherine K. Ruckelshaus. November 12, 2013. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.nelp.org/page/-/Justice/2013/independent-contractor-testimony-2013FINAL.pdf?nocdn=1

National Women's Law Center. 60 Percent of Women's Job Gains in the Recovery are in the 10 Largest Low-Wage Jobs. July 2013. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.nwlc.org/sites/default/files/pdfs/60percentfactsheet.pdf

National Women's Law Center. Underpaid & Overloaded: Women in Low-Wage Jobs. 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.nwlc.org/sites/default/files/pdfs/final_nwlc_lowwagereport2014.pdf

ODesk. Accessed September 24, 2014. https://www.odesk.com/

Parramore, Lynn Stuart. Cut-Throat Capitalism: Welcome to the Gig Economy. AlterNet. May 27, 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.alternet.org/economy/cut-throat-capitalism-welcome-gig-economy

Paychex. 1099: Employee vs. Independent Contractor. 2012. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.paychex.com/a/d/accounting/1099-employee-vs-independent-contractor.pdf

The Posse List. The Contract Attorney Market: Status, Trends and Outlook—Part 1. April 2, 2009. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.theposselist.com/2009/04/02/the-contract-attorney-market-status-trends-and-outlook-part-1/

Plumer, Brad. How the Recession Turned Middle-Class Jobs into Low-Wage Jobs. *The Washington Post*. February 28, 2013. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/wonkblog/wp/2013/02/28/how-the-recession-turned-middle-class-jobs-into-low-wage-jobs/

RelayRides. Accessed September 24, 2014. https://relayrides.com/

Rice, Elizabeth M. The Consequences of Misclassifying Employees. Innovative Employee Solutions. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.innovativeemployeesolutions.com/articles/the-consequences-of-misclassifying-employees/

Roose, Kevin. The Sharing Economy Isn't About Trust, It's About Desperation. *New York Magazine*. April 24, 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://nymag.com/daily/intelligencer/2014/04/sharing-economy-is-about-desperation.html

Schmitt, John and Janelle Jones. Where Have All the Good Jobs Gone? Center for Economic and Policy Research. July 2012. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.cepr.net/documents/publications/good-jobs-2012-07.pdf

Singer, Natasha. In the Sharing Economy, Workers Find Both Freedom and Uncertainty. *The New York Times*. August 16, 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/17/technology/in-the-sharing-economy-workers-find-both-freedom-and-uncertainty.html?_r=0

Shierholz, Heidi and Lawrence Mishel. A Decade of Flat Wages: The Key Barrier to Shared Prosperity and a Rising Middle Class. Economic Policy Institute. August 21, 2013. Accessed September 24,

2014. http://www.epi.org/publication/a-decade-of-flat-wages-the-key-barrier-to-shared-prosperity-and-a-rising-middle-class/

Skilton, Mark. Machines Spell Change Rather than Doom for White-Collar Work. *The Conversation.* January 29, 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://theconversation.com/machines-spell-change-rather-than-doom-for-white-collar-work-22457

Society for Human Resource Management. Workplace Flexibility in the 21st Century. August 2009. Accessed September 24, 2014.http://www.shrm.org/research/surveyfindings/articles/documents/09-0464_workplace_flexibility_survey_report_inside_finalonline.pdf

State of Working America. Average Wages and Work Hours, 1967-2010. Economic Policy Institute. May 14, 2012. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://stateofworkingamerica.org/chart/swa-wages-table-4-1-average-wages-work-hours/

Steiger, Kay. The Pink Collar Workforce of Academia. *The Nation*. July 11, 2013. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.thenation.com/article/175214/academias-pink-collar-workforce#

Stillman, Jessica. Are Women Better Suited to the Gig Economy? Gigaom. March 6, 2012. Accessed September 24, 2014. https://gigaom.com/2012/03/06/are-women-better-suited-to-the-gig-economy/

Swarns, Rachel L. Freelancers in the 'Gig Economy' Find a Mix of Freedom and Uncertainty. *The New York Times.* February 9, 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.nytimes.com/2014/02/10/nyregion/for-freelancers-in-the-gig-economy-a-mix-of-freedom-and-uncertainty.html?_r=0

TaskRabbit. Accessed September 24, 2014. https://www.taskrabbit.com/

Traub, Amy and Heather C. McGhee. State of the American Dream: Economic Policy and the Future of the Middle Class. Demos. June 6, 2013. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.demos.org/publication/state-american-dream-economic-policy-and-future-middle-class

Tyler, Kathryn. Contingent Workers. *HR Magazine*. March 1, 2008. Accessed September 24, 2014. https://www.google.com/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=1&ved=0CB4QFjAA&url=http%3A%2F% 2Fwww.shrm.org%2Fpublications%2Fhrmagazine%2Feditorialcontent%2Fpages%2F3tyler-planning%2520for%2520contingent%2520workers.aspx&ei=9ZklVOjYDoH2yQTAh4DQCg&usg=AFQjCNE5sBslT9B 3hsyVDWDaZMQnw1ynhg&sig2=3saUBQ8l33q2GQ6bvYF4kA&bvm=bv.76247554,d.aWw&cad=rjt

Uber. Accessed September 24, 2014. https://www.uber.com/

United States Bureau of Labor Statistics. Contingent and Alternative Employment Arrangements, February 2005. July 27, 2005. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.bls.gov/news.release/conemp.nr0.htm

United States Bureau of Labor Statistics. May 2013 National Industry-Specific Occupational Employment and Wage Estimates. April 1, 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.bls.gov/oes/current/naics4_561300.htm#37-0000

United States Bureau of Labor Statistics. Occupational Employment and Wages, May 2013. April 1, 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.bls.gov/oes/current/oes372012.htm

United States Department of Labor. Contingent Workers. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.dol.gov/_sec/media/reports/dunlop/section5.htm

United States Department of Labor. Employee Misclassification as Independent Contractors. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.dol.gov/whd/workers/misclassification/

United States Department of Labor. Fact Sheet #13: Am I an Employee? Employment Relationship Under the Fair Labor Standards ACT (FLSA). May 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.dol.gov/whd/regs/compliance/whdfs13.pdf

United States Department of Labor. Statement of Seth D. Harris. June 17, 2010. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.dol.gov/_sec/newsletter/2010/20100617-2.htm

United States Government Accountability Office. Employment Arrangements: Improved Outreach Could Help Ensure Proper Worker Classification. July 2006. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.gao.gov/new.items/d06656.pdf

United States House of Representatives, House Committee on Education and the Workforce. The Just-in-Time Professor. January 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://mpsanet.org/Portals/0/1.24.14-AdjunctEforumReport.pdf

United States Small Business Administration. Hire a Contractor or an Employee? Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.sba.gov/content/hire-contractor-or-employee

United States Small Business Administration. Self Employed & Independent Contractors. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.sba.gov/content/self-employed-independent-contractors

University of California: Berkeley School of Law. FAQs for Contract Lawyering. May 14, 2010. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.law.berkeley.edu/8366.htm

Van Deven, Mandy. How Far Should CouchSurfing Go to Ensure Women's Safety? The WIP. October 15, 2012. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://thewip.net/2012/10/15/how-far-should-couchsurfing-go-to-ensure-womens-safety/

Van Deven, Mandy. On the Map: Is Couchsurfing.org Safe for Women? Bitch Magazine. August 16, 2009. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://bitchmagazine.org/post/is-couchsurfingorg-safe-for-women

Van Thoen, Lindsay. Tax Deductions Guide for Freelancers and the Self-Employed. Freelancers Union. February 13, 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. https://www.freelancersunion.org/blog/2014/02/13/tax-deductions-guide-freelancers-and-self-employed/

Wishnia, Steven. A Nation of Temps. *Salon*. August 22, 2012. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.salon.com/2012/08/22/a_nation_of_temps/

Wishnia, Steven. Temp Worker Nation: If You Do Get Hired, It Might Not Be for Long. AlterNet. August 20, 2012. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.alternet.org/labor/temp-worker-nation-if-you-do-get-hired-it-might-not-belong?paging=off¤t_page=1%23bookmark

Wolf, D.A. Gender Hijacking: Employment, Leaning In, Blanking Out. Daily Plate of Crazy. November 24, 2013. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://dailyplateofcrazy.com/2013/11/24/gender-hijacking-employment-leaning-in-blanking-out/

Yglesias, Matthew. Licensed to Decorate. *Slate*. May 20, 2012. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://hive.slate.com/hive/10-rules-starting-small-business/article/licensed-to-decorate

Young, Emily. Davos 2014: Google's Schmidt Warning on Jobs. *BBC News*. January 23, 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://www.bbc.com/news/business-25872006

Zuckerman, Mortimer. The Full-Time Scandal of Part-Time America. *The Wall Street Journal*. July 13, 2014. Accessed September 24, 2014. http://online.wsj.com/articles/mortimer-zuckerman-the-full-time-scandal-of-part-time-america-1405291652